



June 17, 2021

The Honourable Ahmed Hussen
Minister of Families, Children and Social Development
142 Promenade du Portage
Gatineau, Quebec J8X 2K3

Re: National Early Learning and Child Care Plan will support the addition of 100,000 new jobs for women in the manufacturing sector

Dear Minister Hussen,

On behalf of Canadian Manufacturers & Exporters (CME) and our member companies from across Canada, I am writing to you today to express our support for the National Early Learning and Child Care Plan as announced in Budget 2021. We would like to pledge our support for the implementation of this historic investment and offer early suggestions on program design that will result in the best outcomes for Canadian families and the economy by kickstarting early childhood education (ECE).

For 150 years, CME has been focused on helping manufacturers in Canada grow. Over the past decade, the largest obstacle to growth has been the availability of qualified labour. In fact, in CME's 2020 Management Issues Survey, 60 per cent of manufacturers reported having immediate labour and skills shortages. Without adequate labour supply, companies cannot invest in their capacity, they cannot adopt new technologies, and they cannot launch new innovative products.

Among our many efforts to address these critical labour issues, CME launched a campaign dedicated to supporting, promoting, and inspiring women to pursue careers in manufacturing. In 2018, we launched the We Can Do It aimed at increasing the number of women in manufacturing by 100,000 in five years. A national child care program that is attuned to the specific needs of our sector could attract up to 50,000 working moms to manufacturing, thus going a long way in helping us achieve this ambitious goal.

As highlighted in the Budget, women have borne a disproportionate share of pandemic-related job losses because they hold so many of the jobs in the hardest hit sectors. As well, women have shouldered the burden of child care responsibilities when schools and daycare centres have been closed to slow the spread of COVID-19, further limiting their ability to work.

A lesser-known fact is that this same story is also playing out in traditionally male-dominated sectors like manufacturing. In April 2021, female employment in manufacturing was 2.4 per cent below the prepandemic level, while male employment was 1.7 per cent above this threshold. Despite the lower level of female employment, the increase in male employment has been enough to return overall manufacturing employment back to the pre-pandemic level. This is another sign that labour and skills shortages will remain a key challenge for the sector.





Boosting the labour force participation of women would help address current and anticipated labour shortages in manufacturing. In fact, women only make up about 28 per cent of the total manufacturing workforce, and of these workers, only about 10 per cent or 50,000 are women with children under six years old. Enabling more women, especially working mothers, to pursue a career in manufacturing would be a win-win situation. It would help women transition from precarious part-time work to high-paying full-time manufacturing jobs, while at the same time helping the sector and Canada's economy grow.

That said, it is important to point out that some jobs in manufacturing involve working non-standard hours and are often located in more rural settings. While finding affordable child care spaces in Canada is hard enough during the daytime, it is even harder during nights and weekends. Thus, it is imperative that a national child care plan consider the situation of families in which parents work non-standard hours. Not only is it a matter of equity and fairness, but it is also one sure way of giving more women the opportunity to pursue a career in manufacturing. As such, we recommend that support be provided to all types of licensed childcare, both institutionalized and home-based.

Along with providing affordable and accessible child care, the plan must also make ECE a top priority. Research shows that access to high-quality ECE helps children learn the social skills needed to interact successfully with other people and to form good relationships. It also gives them the knowledge and skills needed to succeed in later school years and in the workforce, especially vital in our increasingly technology-driven society and economy. While it will take years to realize the full benefits, these actions will eventually help address Canada's long-term labour and skills shortages.

Thank you for your ongoing commitment to foster a strong and growing Canadian manufacturing sector. CME would be pleased to meet with you along with our member companies to provide our support, ideas, and insights as you develop the National Early Learning and Child Care Plan. Please do not hesitate to contact us if we can be of further assistance on this or any other issue.

Yours sincerely,

Dennis A. Darby, P.Eng., ICD.D

President & CEO, Canadian Manufacturers & Exporters

Rhonda Barnet, B.Sc., C.Dir.

President & COO, Avit Manufacturing

Co-Founder, CME WIM & Past Chair, CME Board of Directors





CC: The Honourable Maryam Monsef, Minister for Women and Gender Equality and Rural Economic Development

The Honourable Chrystia Freeland, Deputy Prime Minister and Minister of Finance
The Honourable Melanie Joly, Minister of Economic Development and Official Languages
The Honourable François-Philippe Champagne, Minister of Innovation, Science and Industry
The Honourable Carla Qualtrough, Minister of Employment, Workforce Development and
Disability Inclusion